
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, November 8, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen  Jon Betts, Brent Smith and Tommy Probst. 
There were absent:  Alderman Robert Gardner and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager; and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderman Betts.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular town meeting of October 11, 2022,  were approved with no changes.  The motion for the approval of the minutes was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by all present.

The Mayor  then announced that the next item on the agenda was public comments on current agenda items.  No one had any questions or comments.  Noting that, he advised that he would continue with the formal agenda.
Agenda Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for September, 2022.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through September 30, 2022.   She then reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   Mrs. Moak next advised the Board which revenues are under budget and which are over budget at this time, and brought them up to date on several items of interest.  Mrs. Moak concluded by telling the Board that the Auditors have completed their field work and are working on the audit.  The deadline to complete the audit is December 31, 2022.  Following her presentation, the Mayor asked for questions or comments from the Board and, there being none, he thanked Mrs. Moak for her usual thorough presentation
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The only application was by Tiffany Morace Burley for “HOUSE OF FENIX YOGA” at 1644B Carter Street.    There being no comments or questions by the Board, a motion was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, to approve the application, which was unanimously carried by those present.  
 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of outdoor sign applications.  The first application was by Kacy Aubic/Melinda Biglane for an 8 foot by 4 foot unlighted vinyl sign, 8 feet from bottom of ground to sign to be placed on the building exterior advertising NTA – “Natchez Tumbling Academy” at 4002 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments by the Board, a motion was made by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by all present to approve the application.  The second application was by Tiffany Burley for an 18” by 24” plastic unlighted wall sign to be placed on the front of the business advertising “HOUSE OF FENIX YOGA” as per the attached rendition, at 1644-B Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, a motion was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, to grant the application.  The vote thereon was unanimous for approval by those present.
 Agenda Item No. 4  was public hearing on an Ordinance to adopt the redistricting Plan 2022-A for the Vidalia Town Council after the 2020 Census; and otherwise, to provide with respect thereto.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor stated that he is in a dilemma as State law requires a 2/3rds vote of the entire council, which is 4 Alderman instead a majority of only 3 Aldermen.  He went on to state that this is very important and needs to be done by the end of the year, either at the December Regular Meeting, or possibly a Special Meeting.  He then asked the Town Attorney for suggestions on how to handle the situation.  The Town Attorney responded that he would suggest that they pass the matter for now and then see if an Alderman shows up to make the 4 member quorum.  It was the consensus of the Board to pass the matter until later in the meeting.  This action applies to Agenda Items 4, 5, 6, and 7.

Agenda Item No. 8  was public hearing on an Ordinance to regulate the application and payment of rebates for the Town’s Electric Customers.  The Mayor then announced the agenda  item and explained for the procedure to be followed, indicating that a public hearing needs to be held.  A motion to enter the required public hearing was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present.  The Mayor then conducted a public hearing and, there being no speakers or comments, and the Mayor noting same, asked for a motion to exit the public hearing.  The motion to exit the public hearing was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present.  The Mayor and Board then exited the public hearing and resumed the Regular Meeting.


Agenda  Item No. 9 was Board discussion and vote on an Ordinance to regulate the application and payment of rebates for the Town’s electric customers.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor asked if there were a motion to adopt the Ordinance, as presented.  A motion to adopt the Ordinance as presented, was made by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present.
(A COPY OF THIS ORDINANCE IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF).

Agenda  Item No. 10 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution to grant a Predial Servitude from the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana to Syrah Technologies, LLC.  At this point, the Mayor noted that Mr. Peter Odgers, with Syrah Technologies, LLC, is in the audience and thanked him for all they do for our community.  The Mayor then advised that Jay (Municipal Manager, Jay LaSyone) has been in discussions with the attorneys for the Department of Energy and Syrah Technologies on revising the language of a previously granted Predial Servitude.  He then called on Mr. LaSyone to address this agenda item.  Mr. LaSyone then explained that the Department of Energy Attorneys wish to revise the prior servitude to add language to the agreement to define more specifically where the access gate will be located and to provide more security for lenders.  He told that Mr. Murray (Municipal Attorney) has been in discussions with those attorneys and has reviewed and approved the new predial servitude document, as presented.  Jay noted that the Town  is still protected as before.  The Mayor then asked if there were any further questions or comments and, there being none, asked for a motion to approve the predial servitude, as submitted.  There being no further questions or comments, a motion was made by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, to pass the Resolution of support to grant the Predial Servitude, as presented.  The motion carried by unanimous approval of those present.

(A COPY OF THIS RESOLUTION IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF).

Agenda Item No. 11 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Agreement with Louisiana Asset Management Pool.  The Mayor then discussed this issue with the Board and following that discussion, in which the benefits to be derived from an agreement with the Louisiana Asset Management Pool (LAMP), were thoroughly discussed.  During the discussion, the Mayor indicated that the Town would be transferring $17 to $19 million dollars and the interest rate would be between 3 and 4% and that should bring the Town an additional $500,000.00 a year.  Following that discussion, the Mayor asked for a motion to approve the agreement.  A motion was made by Alderman Smith to approve an agreement with the LAMP in accordance with the Board’s discussions, which motion was seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present.

Agenda Item No. 12 was Board discussion and vote on recommendation by the Town of Vidalia Planning & Zoning Board to approve development of RIVERBEND SUBDIVISION, SECOND DEVELOPMENT.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor stated that this is a new subdivision containing 21 lots.  He then called on Mr. Pat Galloway, a member of the Planning & Zoning Commission, to speak on this issue.  Mr. Galloway told the Board that he has a copy of the plat of the subdivision if anyone wants to see it and confirmed that the Planning Commission has approved it.  The Mayor then asked if anyone has any questions or comments.  There being none, the Mayor asked for a vote for approval and accepting the recommendations of the Planning & Zoning Board to approve the development of Riverbend Subdivision, Second Development.  That motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present.
Agenda Item No. 13 was introduction of an Ordinance to amend the Employee Handbook for the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana.  The Mayor  announced the agenda item and explained that this is the introduction of the Ordinance and no action is to be taken.  He told the Board that Ms. Scott, the HR lady has been working with Pi and Jay on revisions to the handbook and we will be getting the Board any revisions that we are looking at.  You will be getting a highlighted version of all proposed revisions to look at soon.  He then reiterated that this is just the introduction of the Ordinance to move forward.
Agenda Item No. 14 was Board discussion and vote on Vidalia Police Department personnel. Brenna Middleton (Secretary) – Full Time; Matthew Hootsell, Reserve Officer.  After announcing the agenda  item, the Mayor introduced Brenna Middleton who, with Chief Merrill, were in attendance.  Matthew Hootsell was on duty.  The Mayor then asked if anyone had any discussion and, hearing none, the Mayor asked for a motion to approve the two hires.  The motion to approve the two hires was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present.
Agenda Item No. 15 was Board discussion on proposing an Ordinance to allow and regulate golf carts to be driven in residential areas.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor called on Chief Merrill to speak on the issue.  Chief Merrill then addressed the Board with his proposal to enact an Ordinance to regulate golf carts on Town streets.  He stated that many people are starting to drive and otherwise use the Town streets by driving golf carts from place to place.  After an exchange of opinions and comments between the Board and the Chief, and the Mayor suggesting that this is also a matter of public safety, the Mayor summarized the Chief’s proposal and advised that he and the Board look forward to working with him on drafting an appropriate Ordinance to regulate the using and driving of golf carts on the Town streets.  
Agenda Item No. 16 was update on status of water plant expansion project.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor began to conduct the update.  He advised that this expansion project  would double the size of the water plant and will have security features to prevent unauthorized persons from obtaining entrance.  The Mayor also touched on the total cost of the project and the construction timeline.  In addition, he spoke of the future project of moving the Utility Department down to the Water Plant area and the benefits to the Town that would accomplish.  He also mentioned drainage and land clearing projects which he wishes to do in that area.

After the Mayor concluded with addressing Agenda Item No. 16, he was reminded that the problem of taking action on Agenda Items 4-7 still needs to be addressed.  The Mayor then noting for the record that there still are not enough aldermen present to take action on Agenda Items 4-7, that he proposes that those agenda items be tabled for future action.  He asked for a motion to that effect.  Alderman Probst then moved to table Agenda Items 4-7, inclusive, which motion was seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by all present.
Agenda Item No. 17 was adjournment.  The Mayor announced that there were no further items on the agenda and asked for a motion to adjourn.  A motion to adjourn was made by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present.   The meeting was adjourned.
___________________________________      ________________________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer
ORDINANCE NO. ___________
AN ORDINANCE TO REGULATE THE APPLICATION
AND PAYMENT OF REBATES FOR THE TOWN’S

ELECTRIC CUSTOMERS

           WHEREAS,  the Town of Vidalia receives funds from the Town’s participation in the operation of the S. A. Murray, Jr. Hydro Station, which funds are applied as rebates to its utility customers, as set forth in Ordinance No. 588, dated January 13, 1998 (the “Hydro Ordinance”);

             WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia seeks to set forth standards for the application of rebates from the hydro plant’s operations to its electric customers;

              NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED AND ORDAINED that upon the determination by the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the amounts of the rebates that will be made in accordance with the Hydro Ordinance, the payment and application of rebates to utility customer’s accounts shall be made subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this ordinance;

              BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDAINED that any customer with an electric account tthat is more than thirty (30) days past due will receive a credit to his, her, or its account rather than a payment;

              BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDAINED that any customer whose calculated rebate would be less than twenty-five dollars ($25.00) shall not receive a rebate;

              BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDAINED that customers with credit balances to their account shall not be entitled to receive a check disbursing the amount of the credit except when the account has been closed and no further charges have been made to the account for a period of ninety (90) days, and the customer has made a written application to the Town for a rebate check;

              BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDAINED  that receipt of federal or state assistance relating to utilities or electricity charges shall not affect a customer’s ability to receive a rebate under this ordinance or the Hydro Ordinance;

              BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDAINED that to the extent there is a conflict between this ordinance and Hydro Ordinance, this ordinance shall supersede the Hydro Ordinance, provided that this ordinance is not intended to revoke or alter the terms of the Hydro Ordinance, and should be interpreted wherever possible to avoid any conflict with the terms of the Hydro Ordinance; and
              BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDAINED, that this Ordinance No. _____ shall become effective the 8th day of November, 2022.
               Said Ordinance  having been introduced on the 11th day of October, 2022; the title of said Ordinance  having been read; the title of said Ordinance having been published in the official journal; public hearing on said Ordinance having been requested and held; said Ordinance having been considered, and a record vote having been taken, the results of which were:

                YEAS:   Aldermen Betts, Smith and Probst.
                 NAYS:    NONE.

                 ABSENT:  Alderman Gardner and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.

                THUS DONE AND ADOPTED at Vidalia, Concordia Parish, Louisiana, on this 8th day of November, 2022.

________________________________________                    ________________________________
MUNICIPAL CLERK,TOWN OF VIDALIA, LA                     Date

________________________________________                     ________________________________

MAYOR, TOWN OF VIDALIA, LA                                          Date
RESOLUTION

A RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT TO GRANT PREDIAL SERVITUDE

             WHEREAS,  Syrah Technologies LLC (“Syrah”) owns and operates a facility located at 2001 D. A. Biglane Road, Vidalia, LA 71373 (“Syrah Property”);

               WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia owns the property immediately adjacent to and west of the property owned by Syrah (“Town Property”);

                WHEREAS, Syrah desires to access the Syrah property over and across the Town Property;

                WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia is amenable to granting a servitude over and across the Town Property in favor of the Syrah Property (“Servitude”); and
                 WHEREAS, Mayor Buz Craft needs to be authorized to sign all documents, servitudes and agreements pertaining to the Servitude.

                  NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, are in support of the Servitude; and
                  BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Mayor Buz Craft is hereby authorized to sign all documents and agreements pertaining to the granting of the Servitude.
                  The above Resolution was called to a vote and the vote thereon was recorded as follows:

                  YEAS:   Aldermen Betts, Smith and Probst.

                   NAYS:    NONE.

                   ABSTAINING:   NONE.

                   ABSENT:  Alderman Gardner and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.

                   AND THE RESOLUTION was declared adopted on this the 8th day of November, 2022.

____________________________________          _______________________________________

PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK                        BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR

